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    TANDRIDGE YOUTH LEAGUE


MINUTES
OF THE TANDRIDGE YOUTH LEAGUE AGM HELD ON MONDAY 7TH OF JULY 2025 AT HSBC SPORTS & SOCIAL CLUB LENNARD ROAD BECKENHAM KENT BR3 1QW.
The meeting commenced at 8:40pm.
Apologies received: Ace Football Club, Blackheath Rhinos FC. EDC FC, Elite JR FC, R&R FC and Tooting Park Rangers FC.
Steve Davis opened the meeting by welcoming all those in attendance and then offered the Chairman’s apologies for his absence, adding that he and Derek Harris would be presenting the AGM. 

Other apologies received from the Committee were from Hazel and Kev Buge.

Steve Davis advised that the meeting was in two parts and that we would be using a Power Point presentation to assist in delivering the meeting. Part 1 is looking back on the season just concluded and covers agenda items from 1 to 4. Part 2 will cover the remaining topics and concentrate on the forthcoming season.
1. Minutes of Annual General Meeting 10.06.2024.   
The minutes had recently been circulated to members and were in the AGM pack on pages 3-9, Steve asked that the minutes are accepted as read.    
Proposed by: FC Elmstead and seconded by The Warren with all in favour.

2. Any business arising from Minutes of the 10.06.2024.     
There were no matters arising from the minutes.       

3. Receive and adopt Annual Report 2024-25.  
John’s full report is included in tonight’s pack and covers these topics: 
· John likes to use his report to publicly acknowledge the contribution made by every single member of the Committee.

· The trial registration process at U7 to U10 implemented so smoothly by Michelle and Shelly which despite a few issues worked well and received good feedback from clubs: allowing the system to be extended for age groups up to U13

· The usual early season problems of some teams not being ready to play – despite the efforts of our registration team, Sarah, Hazel, Beverly, Kevin B, Kevin R, Eddie, Adam plus the aforementioned Shelley and Michelle.

· Praise for the new members of the Committee – E.G. Beverley and Adam who have enhanced our registration team.

· Chris, Rae, Rumel and Gayle joined the Fixtures team – and experienced a baptism of fire due to the weather. As early as Week two, the 1st Round of the Cup was washed out. Due to repeated bad weather the cup schedule was decimated; we were resetting games week after week. The Fixtures Secretaries were adjusting fixtures late every Sunday night because some teams were not reporting un-played games until Sunday evening.

· Praise for Joe and Paul for overcoming the weather disruption and completing the small sided and 9v9 cup competitions. “It was an outstanding effort”.

· Need for Managers to appreciate that there is no automatic award of points, on the same day, and we don’t recognise goal difference – if they knew that we could reduce e mails to fixtures secretaries by half.

· We have 131 clubs and 945 teams on our system as I write this report. We have new clubs joining every year and it takes time for them to settle in. I would like to mention here the work Val does in helping clubs become England Accredited.

· Thank You for their ‘behind the scenes’ work to Compliance Officer Sue W – for her diligent checks and for her help to clubs and to Rocky for his time-consuming role collecting fines. The League Treasurer was also singled out for praise.

· Sincere thanks to all of those who attended our cup finals – our Cup Final Crew - it is a huge task to provide the finals. Many of the officers mentioned above attended games with some doing most of them, joined by Rose, Debbie and Sue C from the Competitions and Events Team.

· Our Welfare Officer Anita has dealt with some unpleasant cases this year and ensured they progressed promptly to the relevant county associations - responding to clubs or even parents. 

· The safeguarding issue of spectators, most of whom are parents, abusing children verbally and even physically. It’s also managers and coaches constantly abusing referees, especially young referees who are being harassed out of the game. We have had Under 7 games abandoned this year: I would ask Club Secretaries and Chairs to talk with their committees and get these people out of the game. If they don’t respect players and referees, then youth football is not the place for them.

· Derek has endured a very difficult year but throughout all his personal difficulties he has stuck to his role as Secretary. I cannot say strongly enough what this says about his sense of duty.

· Derek’s workload at times has been close to untenable and the problems put to him have ranged from the crucial to the ridiculous. It is not Derek’s place as General Secretary to answer questions or field complaints from parents and
  managers who have not spoken to their Club Secretary -, but he does so with 
  good grace.

This will be my last report as Chairman. I began in youth football as a parent of three sons thirty years ago and after being involved constantly since then in club, league and county posts, it is now time to stand down and leave the role to a younger person. It has been a pleasure to serve with this committee
Proposed by Tecnica FA and Seconded by Furzedown Lions FC with all in favour


4. Receive and adopt Balance Sheet and Statement of Accounts 2024-25

Financial Statements – as distributed to Clubs by e-mail on 23rd June 2025


League Treasurer Steve Davis, who then gave his verbal report.
The later AGM extended the financial year the Financial Statements covers a 13 months period to the 31st of May – Statement sent to Clubs on the 23rd of June is a snapshot in time -  The source of our income is in fees and fines – Fees represent an income of £32,265 which is down from £48,345 the previous year and Fines were down at £16,875 from £22,455 the previous year.

Income was down on the previous year because entry fees were heavily discounted through the repayment of fines pledged at the 2024 AGM from the previous year, this represented more than £22,000 returned in lower entry fees.
Fine income was down by almost 25% despite the increased number of member Clubs. This significant reduction suggests that a lot more effort is being put in to follow rules and procedure, thank you to all those putting in the extra effort.

However, fines at £16,875 is still a big number, so there is scope for improvement. We will again be returning 100% of the fines collected through a reduction of returning Clubs entry fees with discounts of approximately 30%.
Some Clubs are not good at managing their admin and receive fines that are eventually doubled through slow payment. To reduce the amount of fine admin and help theses Clubs, we will be introducing Fine Bonds to certain Clubs. Fines will be taken from the bond and will not result in double fines, so these Clubs will benefit from not wasting cash on doubled fines. 

Expenditure was higher than income by £1,596 which is offset by £700 received in interest on the deposit account. In practical terms and despite the huge discount of £22,000 on entry fees, we effectively broke even for the season, which has encouraged us to repeat the 100% redistribution of fines through returning Clubs entry fees again for the new season. 
The largest item of expenditure was trophies up 6.7% at £25,912.94, but this includes the purchase of numerous new Cups and Shields which will last for many years to come. 

Two new Cups were issued with the permission of the parents for two young players who tragically lost their lives last season.

The Jaiden Shehata Memorial Cup (Woodcote Juniors FC)

The Daniel Qevani Memorial Cup (Forestdale FC)

Hopefully these cups will be in circulation for many years to come.

Steve Davis the League Treasurer for the last 21 seasons and Assistant Treasurer before that and Rocky Horton who has completed 29 seasons covering various roles invite people to join them in the finance team next season

The cost for staging 59 Spring Cup Finals over 5 venues on 12 dates was £11,141 and the Autumn Finals £1,230
Auditor for last season was David Wright MRICS who later in the agenda we will be proposing he is elected for another year.

Invoices for next seasons entry fees with Fine Bonds where appropriate will be issued on or about 1st of August.
League Bond invoices for newly elected Clubs will be issued shortly.

Steve extends a thank you to all Club Secretaries for their help and co-operation last season.
There were no questions for the Treasurer.

Acceptance of the financial statement was Proposed by FC Elmstead and seconded by Norbury Green FC

5. Presentation of New Clubs.  
Derek Harris after ensured that members of the 6 new Clubs to be proposed where present, advised that all 6 new Clubs listed in the AGM Pack had been interviewed before being introduced to the meeting. There are a further 9 new Club enquiries in the pipeline. Derek asked if there were any questions for the new Clubs and then asked that the 6 new Clubs are elected. Proposed by the Management Committee and seconded by AFC Croydon Athletic with all in favour. Derek welcomed all 6 Clubs to the League.   
6. Constitution of the League Season 2025-26.  
As of the 6th of July 2025;

· 110 Clubs have completed applications representing 823 teams.

· 19 Further Club applications were either not completed or not even started; it is estimated that these Clubs represent 100 teams.

· There are 6 new Clubs representing 14 teams.

· 9 more new Club enquiries with 5 of these Clubs pledging a further 9 teams
· This would realise a total of 946 teams.

· The total number of teams already pledged on the website is 846 of which 102 are Girls teams.

· The total number of teams showing on the website as at 12:00pm today 7th of July is 880 of which 102 are Girl’s teams.

Re-adjusting the above figure to include the estimated number of teams, the teams by age groups could reach;
Age      U7  U8  U9  U10  U11  U12  U13  U14 U15 U16 U16/17 U17/18
Mixed
60   94   98   106   106   91    75    68    53    46      -            42    (839)

Girls     -     -       5      10    19    23    19    16    13     -        6      -            (110)
  
The constitution would then likely be;
U7 to U10 would play in Ladders – U11 will form 13 Groups of 8 teams – U12 will form 8/9 divisions – U13 will form 7 divisions – U14 will form 6/7 divisions – U15 will form 4/5 divisions – U16 will form 4 divisions – U17/18 will for 4 divisions.

League Challenge Cups Competition from U12 to U17/18.

League Shield Competition from U12 to U17/18.
League Trophy Competition from U12 to possibly U15.
In the Girls Competition there will be a Gold Cup Competition at U9/10 to U11 – a League Challenge Cup from U12 to possibly U16/17.
Autumn Trophy Competition for the U10 and U11 groups.

Spring Trophy Competition for the U7 to U11 groups 

There being no questions the constitution was proposed by Coney Hall Youth FC and Seconded by The Warren JFC with all in favour

7. Election of Officers and Management Committee. 
At this juncture of the meeting the Management Committee was stood down, Keith Harvey a Vice League President took over the proceedings and after making a plea for people to come forward to fill the vacancies shown in the AGM Pack, suggested that the officers who have put themselves forward for re-election are accepted. 

Proposed by Tecnica FA and seconded by Furzedown Lions FC, with all in favour  
8. Appointment of Auditors.  
Steve Davis advised that David Wright was prepared to remain the League Auditor for a further year.

Proposed by the League Committee and seconded by Bromleians FC                                                         

9. Alteration of League Rules (as required by the Football Association).
Steve Davis advised:

There are 6 compulsory but modest changes made by the FA this summer - these topics include; Protests, Appeals, Voting, Definition of a Virtual Meeting.
One new clause added to Rule 20 about abandoned games.

20 (E) 6. Where a competition match has been abandoned for any reason both Clubs must, within 24 hours, give notice to the Competition Secretary. Failure to comply with this Rule will result in a fine in accordance with the Fines Tariff.

Changes recommended by the Management Committee: To update the ‘old wording’ where it has become overtaken by current practice or where additional clarity is considered helpful.
18.(B)(iv) and 20.(A)(iii) and 22.(B)(iii) clarity about the consequences for teams missing the registration deadline for their first competitive game and not being able to ask for a Fixture Break to get round it. (U12 and older teams).
20.(J) – to acknowledge that most games are arranged without a compulsory phone call – which was what the old wording required. The wording now describes the website notification procedure.
23.(E) and 23.(B)(v) – Referees and Payment – to acknowledge that many clubs now prefer to pay appointed referees by bank transfer.
To clarify the correct procedure when a Panel Referee is appointed; including the requirement to tell the referee in advance when a bank transfer is the clubs preferred method of payment and confirm the timescale for payment.
Coney Hall FC suggested that the onus seems to have been taken away from the referee with regards to their preferred method of payment
To clarify the different procedures for Age Groups with ID cards and those with Squad lists
18.(A) –Registration procedures
20.(K) – Evidence of eligibility to play in a match
20.(L) – Match Day procedures
The Rule Changes were proposed by League Committee and Seconded by Parkhouse Panthers
10. Dates for commencement and conclusion of 2025-26 season. 
Sunday 21st September 2025 to Sunday 10th May 2026 *

*the league programme may be extended for games that could influence championship or runners up places.
Devils FC questioned the start date which is set to accommodate the Local Authority pitch users who invariably do not get the option to start earlier than the 3rd week in September.
Otford United Juniors posed a question about the Half Term Holidays stating that Bromley Area had two weeks off in October how does the League cope with this. Derek explained that the League only permit one fixture let but teams can use the TAN 9 process to request a second fixture break.
Proposed by the League Committee and seconded by Tulse Hill JFC
11. Registration Secretaries details for 2025-26. 
 U7
Michelle Parker, 10 Clare Cottages, Bletchingley Surrey, RH1 4RE. 

Phone: 07870 688701
Email: michelle.a.parker@sky.com  

U8
Michelle Parker, 10 Clare Cottages, Bletchingley, Surrey, RH1 4RE. 

Phone: 07870 688701
Email michelle.a.parker@sky.com
U9
Michelle Parker, 10 Clare Cottages, Bletchingley, Surrey, RH1 4RE. 

Phone: 07870 688701
Email: michelle.a.parker@sky.com  

U10
Adam Ward, 38 Salcot Crescent, New Addington, Croydon, Surrey, CR0 0JH. 

Phone: 07983 379866
Email: adamward38@aol.com 
U11
Shelley Kebir, 4 Sissinghurst Road, Croydon, Surrey. CR0 6NH. 

Phone: 07970 401486
Email: skebir@sky.com 

U12
K. Russell 123 Huntingfield Road, Putney, London, SW15 5EJ.

Phone: 020 8392 2213
Email: Kevrussk71@gmail.com
U13
E. Leroux   69 Huntingfield Road, Putney, London, SW15 5EA.

Phone: 07912 090844
Email: busy_ed@hotmail.com
U14
S. Tacon 15 Edith Road, South Norwood, London SE25 5QE.

 Phone: 07944 117325
Email: sarahtacon@me.com 

U15       K. Buge 7 Longlands Avenue, Coulsdon, Surrey, CR5 2QY.


Phone: 07850 447190
Email: buge.registrations@hotmail.com 

U16
Beverly Sesay, Flat 26 Bateman House, Otto Street, London, SE17 3PF. 



Phone: 07506 684497
Email: qmettle@gmail.com
U17/18 H. Buge 7 Longlands Avenue, Coulsdon, Surrey, CR5 2QY 

Phone: 07850 447190
Email: buge.registrations@hotmail.com 

All registration issues are best put to the respective Registration Secretary in the first instance if you are unable to contact the appropriate Registration Secretary then address any issues to the League Secretary.                       

12. Any other business of which notice has been given and accepted as being relevant to the A.G.M. 
There was no other business that had been notified to the League Secretary.
i. Secretaries Announcements.
a) The migration of the League to the 2025-26 season has been completed and we can now receive registrations for the new season.
b) Derek thanked most of the Clubs that had completed their New Season Applications and urged the remaining Clubs to complete asap. With the League now migrated the facility to pre-populate team data has gone and now requires addition effort to get the details on the Website. Derek also asked if Clubs are looking to add or remove then do doo this through him.
c) The FA have now closed WGS and have added new categories; The Club Portal – Competition Portal – Referee Portal – Discipline Portal and changed the DBS Verification system to self-verification where the applicant uploads their own documents.
d) Please try and complete all your Club admin so you can enjoy some time off with the family.

e) Just a reminder that all Players now need a current photo uploaded to the Club portal.

f) Derek just wanted to acknowledge two of the League officer’s appointments John Dalziel has been made a Vice President after retiring from the committee after 25 years on the committee. Alan Donovan has rejoined the committee and will work with Cassandra on Referee Development.

ii. Roll Call.
Clubs are reminded to ensure that they have signed in to avoid a £50 fine, the register is now at the top table.
iii. Presentation of any outstanding Division Awards.
Derek called out all the Club/teams that had Divisional Trophies or Medals to collect, the following medals were not collected


Southbridge United
U12 Division 7 Runners/Up.


Addiscombe Allstar Rockets U13 Division 3 Runners/Up.



FC Battersea U14 Premier Runner-Up.



R&R FC U15 Girls Premier Runners-Up.


Elite JR U16 Division 1 Runners-Up.



FC Elmstead U16 Division 2 Runners/Up.
Tooting & Mitcham Youth Stripes U17/18 Division 1 Runners-Up
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.48pm
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